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1 1                    INT. DOORWAY - NIGHT

MUSIC CUE:                           GIADA'S LULLABY

Floating away from the door's small, glass, window, camera‘s 
omnipresent gaze glides up the stairs, into Lucia’s bedroom.

2 2                                 INT. LUCIA'S BEDROOM - CONTINUOUS

Camera slips into the room, swooping over forest 
illustrations; a knowing presence drying fate like black ink 
on parchment.

LUCIA, 20s, sleeps alongside a stuffed TOY DOG, wrapped, 
safely in a blue blanket. She wears a pendant necklace, hair 
braided. THUNDER.

TITLE APPEARS: OVER A LIT CANDLE ON LUCIA'S NIGHTSTAND.

LUCE NELLA FORESTA

                     “LIGHT IN THE FOREST”

MUSIC CUE:                   CONTINUOUS WITH LYRICS           GIADA'S LULLABY -                       

                                      Golden flowers, gentile air, inviting 
                                      forest, best beware, for once the sun 
                   THUNDERhas gone to set --        

A knowing presence drifts towards Lucia. Her pendant glows.

3 3                 EXT. MEADOW - DAY

Lucia naps, nestled under the blue blanket. Her pendant glows 
against her chest. LUCA, 20s, lays beside. His manipulative 
nature masked by simple clothing.

Luca brushes Lucia’s shoulder and collarbone with his 
fingertips, watching her sleep. Lucia’s eyes flutter open.

Luca leans in to kiss her. He moves his hand under her dress.

LUCIA
Luca. Not here…

LUCA
C’mon… no one‘s watching.

He unbuttons his pants. Lucia sits up...
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LUCIA
I don't want to here.

Luca pushes her down insolently. They kiss.

LUCIA (CONT'D)
Luca. Can we stop?

He leans back, creating distance to tighten his hold on her. 
His fingers clench, digging into her collarbones, though his 
words cut deeper. He pins down her wrists. She freezes.

4 4                            EXT. MEADOW - SOMETIME LATER

Lucia lays on her back, wrapped safely in the blue blanket. 
She looses herself in her gaze. Luca shifts over from a 
sleeping position. His shirtless, naturally toned, body 
reflecting a a great deal of vanity.

LUCA
(Eyeing pendant)

I wish you'd wear that more, Luci.

LUCIA
I wear it every day.

LUCA
I mean, just that.

Lucia gives a smirk and playfully pushes him back, wanting 
nothing more then to please him. Luca sits up. He glances to 
look at Lucia, disheveled.

LUCA (CONT'D)
Come on!

Luca crunches his shirt in his hand, tossing it on and 
buttoning it as he strides towards an opening in the forest.

LUCA
Come with me!

Lucia stares at him from the blanket.

LUCIA
Where are we going?

Luca turns seductively.

LUCA
The forest.
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He playfully dances back, taking Lucia's hand and leading her 
with him. They take a few steps together.

LUCIA
Wait, we can't go in there.

LUCA
(mockingly)

What are you scared of?

LUCIA
No, I- mean like this.

Luca takes in Lucia. He pulls her hand, patently raising it 
to his lips and kisses it.

LUCA
Meet me in there then!

Luca winks and runs off.

LUCIA
Wait, Luca!

Luca dashes and ducks behind trees in the distance. He soon 
disappears.

Lucia scurries back to change. She spots a neat parcel, 
enclosed in red cloth, among their belongings.

She looks back towards the forest.

5 5                           EXT. MEADOW - MINUTES LATER

Now dressed, Lucia marches to the forest opening. She places 
the parcel in her bag, slinging it across her body.

Lucia stares marvelously at the opening of the forest. Trees 
sway. Mystical MUSIC swells.

6 6                                    EXT - ENCHANTED FOREST OPENING - DAY

LUCIA
Luca?

She steps into the forest. Quite small in comparison to the 
bellowing trees over her, she explores the twists and turns.

Lucia dips her hands in a small brook and the water cascades.

DOG’S ears are just visible in foliage. It peeks its head up.
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Lucia spots it.

DOG tramps closer. Lucia reaches her hand to gently pet its 
head. She is mesmerized.

DOG sniffs Lucia's bag. Curious, Lucia reaches inside. She 
pulls out a few seeds.

LUCIA (CONT'D)
Do you eat these?

DOG stares at her. Lucia pours the seeds on the ground. DOG 
examines, sniffs, and eats the seeds.

7 7                                EXT. ENCHANTED FOREST PATH - DAY

Lucia explores the path. DOG trails behind.

LUCIA
Luca?

SNAP! Luca jumps out! Lucia is startled.

LUCA
S’up?!

LUCIA
(Slapping Luca)

Why‘d you do that?

Luca ignores her, circling them both.

LUCA
Who's this?

LUCIA
(Thinking)

I just kind of found her.

LUCA
Her?

LUCIA
Sure.

LUCA
Well, come on!

Luca slips behind a tree. Lucia looks up, realizing Luca is
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gone. Again.

LUCIA
Wait! Are you kidding?

THUNDER faintly. Lucia runs after him. Dog trails behind.

LUCA (O.S)
Come on little girl!

Quiet. She looks around.

SNAP! Muffled echos swirl around. They progressively provoke, 
bursting through the air!

LUCA (V.O)
Come on little girl!

LUCA (V.O)
(tormenting)

What are you scared of?

Lucia looks left.

INSERT:

…LUCIA'S ARMS WRAPPED AROUND A TREE.

…HANDS REACHING OUT OF FOREST FOLIAGE.

LUCA (V.O)
I wish you'd wear that more, Luci.

Lucia spins towards the sound.

LUCIA (V.O)
(warped)

I wear it every day.

Lucia turns left, again.

LUCIA (V.O)
I don't want to here.

Lucia and DOG swirl in a circle.

LUCA (V.O)
No one‘s watching.

LUCIA (V.O)
Luca. Can we stop?



                                                          6. 

                                                             

Lucia slams her hands over her ears and crouches down.

Silence. She looks up.

8 8                     EXT - TREE BEND - DAY

Lucia spots Luca's shirt, bellowing behind a tree. She tip-
toes to the other side. She grabs him.

Luca's foot twists under a branch. Lucia falls with him.

LUCA/LUCIA
Ahh!

Luca clenches his jaw. He flinches, trying to move his foot. 
Dog comes closer to them.

LUCIA
Are you okay?

LUCA
I don’t know, I can’t really move my 
foot.

LUCIA
Here, sit up.

Luca leans against the tree. Lucia fumbles in her bag. She 
pulls out a protractor and flask, placing them aside. Last is 
the parcel. She sighs deeply and throws it aside. Luca 
catches it.

LUCA
Where did you find all that?

LUCIA
It's not what I'm looking for.

Luca takes the parcel and opens it. It is bread. He breaks 
off a piece and eats it. Lucia continues to rummage.

LUCIA (CONT'D)
Here!

Lucia pulls out a tincture and twists the cap off. She 
notices Luca eating.

LUCIA (CONT'D)
What’s that?
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LUCA
(chewing)

Bread?

Lucia snatches the parcel and bread in Luca's hand, examining 
the red jelly in its center. The tincture pours to the 
ground.

LUCA
Hey! What the hell?

She sees the tincture spilt.

LUCIA
Dammit!

The DOG looks up at Lucia and tilts its head. THUNDER and 
GIADA'S LULLABY instrumentals.

LUCIA (CONT'D)
You sure you can’t move it?

LUCA
Not, really.

Lucia gathers the bread, tincture, protractor, and flask into 
her bag. She stands up, brushing off her hands. Luca remains 
sitting, his back against the tree.

LUCIA
(aggravated)

Serves you right. Playing games.

LUCA
Oh c'mon. You liked it.

Luca pulls Lucia's hand towards him.

LUCIA
(Leading)

Yeah?

LUCA
(Assertive)

Yeah.

She kisses him passionately.

Lucia rips a piece of bread and moves it to Luca's mouth.
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Keeping her gaze, he opens his mouth. Lucia feeds him the 
bread. He chews and swallows.

Lucia grabs at Luca's waist. She brings her forehead to his.

9 9                               EXT. TREE BEND - SOMETIME LATER

Lucia’s eyes are red. Her back against the tree, sitting. 
Luca lays his head on her chest.

Lucia runs her fingers over his skin, his wrist to shoulder. 
Then, onto her own collarbone.

Her stoic, blank expression stares off with unfocused eyes. 
It’s hypnotic. Luca looks up to Lucia.

LUCA
Luci?

Luca’s shakes her, snapping her out of her daze.

LUCA (CONT'D)
Your eyes, Luci!

Lucia's eyes return to normal.

LUCIA
What?

LUCA
Well, they were just—

He strikes a nerve with her.

LUCIA
I don’t care, Luca.

Lucia stands up.

LUCA
Should we head back?

Luca rolls his foot.

LUCA (CONT'D)
We can’t stay the night.

Lucia grabs her bag and storms forward with the Dog.

LUCA (CONT'D)
Luci, wait!
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10 10                                  EXT. ENCHANTED FOREST PATH - NIGHT

Luca limps behind, trying to keep up.

LUCA
You don’t know what the fuck you’re 
doing, Luci! (Beat) Fuck!

Luca drags on towards her.

LUCA (CONT'D)
You need me!

She turns to face Luca. Her eyes, red. He is gone.

LUCA (V.O.)
(Echoing)

You need me!

LUCIA IS SUBMERGED IN THE RIVER, HANDS ABOVE THE SURFACE.

Lucia is alone.

LUCA (V.O.)
Oh c'mon. You liked it.

11 11                                   EXT - ENCHANTED FOREST BEND - NIGHT

Lucia and the Dog run the path. Her eyes, bleeding. She comes 
to abrupt halts, frantic to return to the meadow.

12 12                                      EXT - ENCHANTED FOREST OPENING - NIGHT

Trees are still. Lucia slips out of the shadows. Her pendant, 
open and empty. She drags her bag on the ground in one hand.

MUSIC CUE:                           Giada’s Lullaby

                                      Golden flowers, gentile air, inviting 
                                      forest, best beware, for once the sun 
                                      has gone to set, your necklace brings 
                 a dooming threat.

                                   In a forest as you dream, laughter 
                                     gone, you'll hear his scream, wicked 
                                      monsters, golden bread, just one bite 
                  and he'll be dead.

13 13                          INT. LUCIA'S BEDROOM - DAY

Morning AMBIANCE. Sunlight beams through the open window.
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Toy Dog is curled at the foot of Lucia's bed, next to her 
bag. The blue blanket drapes Lucia.

Her hazy eyes flutter open. She slowly sits up. Her pendant 
is open and empty.

14 14                                                    EXT. ENCHANTED FOREST OPENING - CONTINUOUS FLASHBACK

Lucia's pendant is open and empty. Senseless, she trances out 
of the forest.

15 15                        EXT. MEADOW - CONTINUOUS

Luca lays on the blue blanket. Lucia kneels down, her gaze on 
his face. She hesitantly places her hand on his chest. It 
doesn't move. Tears stream her face.

16 16                                           INT - LUCIA'S BEDROOM - A FEW MOMENTS LATER

Tears stream her face.

She pulls out the tincture from her bag, it is full. She digs 
deeper and pulls out the red parcel, unravels it. It's half 
eaten. She rips her necklace off. It falls on her bed.

Lucia storms off her bed, clenching her fist. She flips 
through loose ink drawings on the floor: forest and girl.

Sitting, Lucia leans back on her bed. Camera floats above 
Lucia's head, to stuffed toy Dog, sitting upright, alert.

A glowing red pendant around its neck.

                                                         FINE 


